March 10, 2008

Mr. John Anderson
Chairman, Council of Aging

110 Rockland Street

Stoughton, MA 02072

Dear Mr. Anderson:

Thank you for your letter regarding your objection about my limiting the presentation presented by Council of Aging Department Head at the budget hearing on March 3, 2008.

First, I want to reiterate my comment at the Budget Hearing that providing quality services to Seniors is very important since I know the challenges facing my 90 year old Nana and how much she relies on her Council for companionship and meal preparation.  I also mentioned that same night that every Municipal Department has a vital role in the community.

I want to take each of your objections individually to give them the proper respect that they deserve.

1. The limitation the Department Head’s lengthy presentation and it is precedent setting by not giving Departments adequate time to present their budget.

· That night, I did provide the Department Head an opportunity to outline and summarize the Council of Aging programs; however the Department Head’s presentation appeared to be quite lengthy and the time constraints did not allow for additional time given the other Departments that also required our dedication to their budgets. The Department Head presented an in-depth presentation to the Finance Sub-committee and we further underlined the importance of the Council of Aging by holding our Sub-Committee hearing at their site.

·  The Finance Committee has held budget hearings on 42 Departments and the Council of Aging is the only Department to complain about the way we manage the hearing process.  

· On 2 different occasions, I have offered to visit the Council of Aging to discuss the budget crisis with Seniors and the role of the Council of Aging.  Both times, either a Board Member and/or the Department Head have turned down my request. As you were taping the budget hearing for the Fireside Chat show, I again offered to you directly to have me on the show and you declined my invitation.  

· Although, there are assigned Sub-Committees for the various Departments, every Finance Committee member has been informed on a number of occasions that the process does not preclude them from participating in any meetings and or learning more about a particular Department.  I even verbally informed the Finance Committee of your offer to visit the Council of Aging and have passed out the newsletters provided to the Committee.

2. The Board of Directors prepared, reviewed and endorsed the presentation to identify trends in the Senior population.

· As you mentioned in your letter, the Board of Selectmen chose not to prioritize the services provided to the community and passed on a budget to the Finance Committee that included a more than $1 million shortfall. Given this shortfall, the Finance Committee must ensure that all Departments are treated fairly and that we have adequate data to make cuts if necessary.

· The Department Head presented a 3rd party report to the Finance Committee on the unit of services offered by the Council of Aging.  Please note, that this report was not done for the Council of Aging but for 2 other Town Committees and that there is no uniformity in the information. However, According to Table 2 of the report, there has been approximately a 30% decrease in seniors (65 and over) in Stoughton during the period of 2000-2005.  In 2000 there were 4,103 seniors and in 2005 there were 2,965.

· Furthermore, when I asked the Department head specific questions such as the average # of seniors who utilize the Senior Center and participate in programs, or questions about the report itself, she was unable to answer.  This is disconcerting given the fact that other Department Heads were able to provide us with data on their programs and services.

· As you already know, many Finance Committee members have struggled with the lack of data collected by the Council of Aging.  Just that night, all other Department Heads were able to give answers regarding various statistics; such as, the Stoughton Youth Commission, Library and Recreation Department provided us with statistics on their programs.

· Given the vague information provided in the report, I will ask the Town Manager to give me the complete report and summary so I can pass it out to the Finance Committee members for further clarification.

3. Simplistic approach to a more complex issue and difficult decisions are not always popular but making them separates true leaders from timid followers.

· The Finance Committee is an Advisory Committee for the School Committee, Town Meeting and the Board of Selectmen.  The volunteers work very hard to ensure that all Departments are given equal status in terms of recognition and their role in the community.  It is not our role to set Town policy that is the reason why there is a Board of Selectmen 

· As I quickly learned in my professional career, a leader is someone who does not fall into the trap of political pressure by giving favors for one group over another because the group you did the favor owns you and will never be satisfied and always come back for more.  It is the role of the Finance Committee to ensure that given the limited funds available we recommend a budget that gives the most benefit for the entire Town.  

· I have continually tried to maintain a team approach and open communication between all the various Departments and Committees throughout the community.  As a matter of fact, several Department Heads and Committee representatives have contacted me either via email or by phone if they needed assistance or had questions.

· On March 5, 2008, the Finance Committee identified a math error in one Department that will reduce the budget by over $100,000 that will in turn have a reduction in the budget shortfall.  

4. Reduce proposed budget by X percent does not take into account the priorities of the Town:

· The Finance Committee has not approved a budget and therefore nothing has been cut from individual Departments.  The Council of Aging recommended a 19% increase in their budget for FY’09; however, even the report provided by the Council of Aging states that the Senior population in the Town has been reduced by 30% and the classes offered to the Seniors are self-funded.  Furthermore, despite several requests the Department Head has not provided the Finance Committee with data to justify the substantial increase requested.

· Although, I agree that providing Seniors with high-quality services is an important asset for any community, the Board of Selectmen, who set Town Policy have never informed verbally or in writing that the Council of Aging is a Town priority over public safety or youth services or Veterans programs or public works. 

Please note that I also tried to contact the Department Head the day after the budget hearing to discuss the report and to review some data but was told that she was on vacation and I left a message for her to contact me.

I realize that the Board of Directors role is to ensure that the Seniors are given priority in the Town.  My role is to provide autonomy and support for the Finance Committee Members so that they can deliberate and prepare a budget that is beneficial for the entire community.

If you have any questions, please do not hesitate to contact me at 781-344-9728 or email me at hboykin@aol.com.

Sincerely, 

Holly Boykin

Chair, Finance Committee   

cc:
Finance Committee Members


Board of Selectmen


Council of Aging Board of Directors

